Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired Meeting Draft Minutes

December 15, 2022

Members Present

Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Katherine Guzman, Stephen Thal, Randa Utter, Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner), Mary Silverberg

Members Absent

Andrea Giudice, Elizabeth Rival, Samuel Pride

Others Present

Commissioner Amy Porter; Carol Jenkins, Director; Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor; Christopher Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor; Catherine Summ, Children’s Services Supervisor; Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison; Tyrell Sampson, BEP Program Supervisor; Lori St. Amand, Volunteer Coordinator; LaTonya Major, Administrative Assistant

Public Present

None

Welcome and Introductions

Chairman Sylvestre called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m. 

Commissioner Amy Porter suggested that Director Carol Jenkins and LaTonya Major be introduced to the group.

Mr. Sylvestre introduced Director Carol Jenkins as the new director for BESB.  

Director Carol Jenkins shared that she is from Nebraska and was in the Vocational Rehabilitation field for over thirteen years.  

She has a vast knowledge of experience in vocational rehabilitation, supported employment transition services, and DeafBlind services for adults and older individuals.  Mrs. Jenkins also managed the Business Enterprise Program in Nebraska, served time as a vocational rehabilitation counselor, supervised a training center, and served on a commission board for vocational rehabilitation.

Mrs. Jenkins also shared that she was a Deputy Director and is excited to accept the role of Director.  As a consumer and receiver of services, Mrs. Jenkins is eager to learn and looks forward to making services even better in Connecticut.

LaTonya Major, Administrative Assistant, shared her previous work experience.  LaTonya stated that she was at the Department of Developmental Services before taking on this new opportunity.  LaTonya shared that she spent many years at the Department of Administrative Services, and she is excited to take on this new opportunity.   

Public Comment

Chairman Al Sylvestre opened the meeting to comment.

Mr. Stephen Thal shared that the Department of Social Services has a municipal program for visually impaired individuals.  It’s a great opportunity to look at new perspectives on how we would like to serve our clients.  He is hopeful that we can focus on ways to include clients in improving services. 
Mr. Thal also inquired about the status of the low-vision calendars. He was notified that clients are purchasing their own calendars. He is hopeful that the calendars will be distributed in a timely manner next year.

Chairman Sylvestre gave the board members a chance to speak on the passing of board member Stephen Famiglietti. 

The group shared some of their most memorable reflections on how Steve’s kind and generous spirit touched the lives of many.   Steve was known for the significant role he played in the blind community.  

Heartfelt reflections were made by board members Chairman Sylvestre, Commissioner Amy Porter, Mary Silverberg, Randa Utter, Stephan Thal, and Eileen Akers.  

They shared wonderful memories of how he brought so much knowledge, expertise, and inspiration to many.  Each expressed their deepest sympathies and sincere condolences on the tragic passing of their dear colleague and friend. 

Chairman Sylvestre reported that the tragic details of Steve’s death are a symptomatic crisis of violence on the roadway.  Mr. Sylvestre also reported that driving behaviors have changed since the results of the pandemic.  Roads are designed for the efficient use of cars without regard to the human beings around, especially when they are in the most vulnerable positions.  As a member of the bicycle and pedestrian advisory board, he is working to improve the situation. 

Commissioner Amy Porter also expressed her condolences and stated that Steve’s passing was a huge loss for the blind community and our agency.

Old Business

Minutes from the October 27, 2022, Special Meeting for Action

MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Utter, to approve the draft minutes from the September 15, 2022, meeting. Motion passed unanimously.

MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Silverberg to approve the draft minutes from the October 27, 2022, special meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.

New Business Workgroup Reports
Low Vision

Mr. Thal extended his appreciation to Andrew Norton, Mary Silverberg, and Mark Rafferty for their hard work.  He reported that doctors are no longer offering prescription eyeglass services. Mr. Thal stated that Harvey Lewis may be another option. Mr. Thal stated that there may be a need to develop a pilot program for those doctors that do not have prescription eyeglass services.  Mr. Thal also suggested the possibility of having our own fiscal department to serve the four divisions at BESB. 
Mr. Thal stated that we are planning to work with DSS to have a better understanding of how the fee schedules for low-vision doctors are outlined.  Mr. Thal suggested looking at the fee schedules used by other states.Mr. Thal stated that with the help of the new director, he is hopeful that the information will be organized and gathered by the administration and fiscal department.  
Education
Mr. Sylvestre announced that we are still in need of a chairperson for this group.  
Employment and Training

Mr. Sylvestre announced that Ms. Giudice is absent and is unable to provide a report.  Mr. Sylvester invited Mary Burgard to give an update about the developments.  

Ms. Burgard announced that the committee met a few times but has not met since the last full board meeting.  Our technologists and counselors came in to provide informational sessions about the services that we provide. 

Ms. Akers clarified that Ms. Rival is the Chair of that committee. Ms. Akers stated the workgroup has not been disbanded and will be meeting after the holidays.

Technology Workgroup Workgroup

Ms. Utter stated that Mr. Steve Famiglietti was also part of the workgroup.  She reported that they had several telephone meetings with the supervisors of the Business Enterprise Program and Adult Services Program.
Ms. Utter reported that Mary Burgard informed her that the state’s rehabilitation plan has a goal of using more instructional tutorials, videos, and audio recordings to help clients in the Vocational Rehabilitation program.  

Ms. Utter shared that the vocational rehabilitation staff did an excellent job with the Windows 10 audio recording.  Ms. Utter suggested that this information be posted to the BESB website to benefit others that are seeking assistance with technology.  

Ms. Utter reported that Adult Services does not have a technology program but will have one available in the future.  

Mr. Lassen informed Ms. Utter that the rehabilitation teachers are qualified to help clients with technical issues.  He also stated that clients over the age of fifty-five have more technology interests and needs.

Ms. Utter suggested making workshops available so that a technology teacher can show senior citizens how to use their fingers on touchscreen computers.  She believes in-person training would be more beneficial than virtual training.  She stated that her in-person training was very helpful.  

Ms. Utter reported that she was referred to Jessie Mabry by Catherine Summ.  Ms. Utter is amazed at how much of an asset Ms. Mabry is to Children’s Services.  

Ms. Mabry works mostly with teachers of the visually impaired and offers a variety of techniques that help children.  She does a lot of in-person training for children with visual impairments.  She also offers virtual office hours for questions.  Ms. Utter suggested that clients be allowed more time for in-person instructions.  
Ms. Utter reported that the operators at the BEP program use an application called “where register”.  The operators that have little to no vision prefer a traditional cash register.  Mr. Sampson reported that the operators are satisfied and working well with the technology and devices that they use.
Ms. Utter announced that she is resigning from the Board and that this will be her last meeting and that her appointment will end in January 2023.  Ms. Utter shared that she has had the honor of being a board member for thirteen years.  
Chairman Sylvestre thanked Ms. Utter for her hard work and dedication.  
Lori St. Amand reported that both the audio file format and a large print format of the Windows 10 narrator video are available on the BESB website. Also, the Windows 10 Magnifier application is available on the BESB website. Ms. St. Amand also provided this link for access BESB Technology Tutorials (ct.gov) https://portal.ct.gov/AgingandDisability/Content-Pages/Bureaus/BESB-Technology-Tutorials
In addition, a list of the ADs programs requested by Mr. Thal is available at this link provided Programs and Services (ct.gov) https://portal.ct.gov/AgingandDisability/Content-Pages/Main/Programs-and-Services

Mary Silverberg thanked Ms. Utter for her legislative background and experience.  She also stated that she has learned so much from Ms. Utter and thanked her for her many years as a board member. 
Andrew Norton stated that he would like to thank Ms. Utter on behalf of BESB for her great years of service.  

Mr. Thal also extended a special thanks to Ms. Utter for leaving a good path for others to follow.  He extended well wishes on her future endeavors.  
Administrative Items

Board-to-Staff Communication Protocol

Mr. Sylvestre encouraged the board and staff to communicate.  He reiterated that the general protocol pertains to workgroups and board members. If there is a need for technical assistance or any other type of assistance, please contact the division supervisor to request assistance from a staff member. 
Progress on Filling Vacant and Anticipated Positions

Director Jenkins reported that she has spent a lot of time reviewing the BESB organizational chart for clarity of agency positions.   She is currently examining the approved vacant positions along with current field positions with Human Resources.  
Ms. Jenkins stated that she met with supervisors and agency staff to have a better understanding of agency needs.  Ms. Jenkins reported that we are currently in the beginning stages of this process and have identified the more essential vacancies.  The next step is working with the fiscal department on funding information before we can move forward.  
Mr. Sylvestre commented that it is important that progress is being made and it’s appreciated.  

Bureau Program Updates 

Business Enterprise Program 
Mr. Sampson reported that to date, BEP has twenty-two active food service operations. New Britain Courthouse remains vacant due to the existing manager choosing a promotional opportunity within our program. Bridgeport Mental Health remains vacant as the previous manager, whose spouse played a substantial role, chose a different career path. As a result, the operator decided not to resume operation.
Since establishing the two vending route opportunities for vending machines placed on federal property, Mr. Sampson announced that each manager is pleased with the opportunity and income. In addition, BEP has maintained the responsibilities set forth by the program to ensure satisfactory vending service is being held. BEP will offer two additional vending routes for the remaining vending assets placed on federal property in January 2023.

During Mr. Sampson’s last update, he informed the board of the collaborative agreement between the Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors and the BEP administration to accept the Greenwich Beach concession. He reported that the assigned manager did a fantastic job this season, which was acknowledged by the Town of Greenwich.  The town is further pleased with the commitment made by the manager to resume operation next season.  

As previously noted, the collaborative agreement between the Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors and the BEP administration to utilize the program's right of first refusal to accept the food service opportunity at Southern Connecticut State University was exercised and granted by the University to offer food service through a partnership with their selected food service provider of choice, Sodexo Foods. Through ongoing negotiation, BEP successfully executed an agreement that has now provided an MOU between BESB, the food service company, Sodexo, and the blind business manager. Sodexo has been incredible in welcoming the business manager and has provided all the necessary resources and accommodations, while allowing for an active role in the overall day-to-day operations, making this opportunity an absolute success. 

Telework in state government remains in place for an additional six months beginning in January; with this knowledge, Field Reps continue to work with business operators to think of ways to expand existing operations. In doing so, BEP has have begun adding sundries to some of its existing micro-market locations and adding additional fresh food items while continuing to identify nonperishable items that may be convenient to the customers. 
To date, BEP is in active conversation with Three Rivers Community College, located in Norwich, CT, to provide a micro-market concept for students and staff, which would be the first in any community college in Connecticut. As many colleges within the state continue to identify concerns about the future of cafeteria food service, the conversation is beginning to occur within the community college upper-level administration about what food service may look like in the future, exploring alternative food service options now. Should BEP establish a process that minimizes the threat of theft, this could open substantial opportunities in the future at other community colleges across the state. 
Mr. Sampson and his colleague Tracy Morin have begun active conversations with the National Guard facility in Niantic, Camp Nett, regarding BEP’s interest in providing an expanded micro-market concept for the thousands of men and women who train at this facility annually. BEP and General Evon are optimistic about our ability to execute this potential opportunity. Continued conversations are set to occur at the top of the new year. 
To ensure the program does its best in identifying new candidates and ensuring all existing vacant and future opportunities will be managed, over the next few weeks and months, BEP will look to reach out to each division within ADS  to provide greater detail to staff about BEP  program in hope that each division can assist in soliciting interested clients, should existing managers on the Promotion and Transfer list pass on the various opportunities. 

Our program's ongoing mission is to work with existing operators on expanding operations while suggesting various pieces of training which may provide additional knowledge for greater opportunity in the future. In addition, we need to identify new candidates interested in our program who either meet the qualifications or are eager to learn the roles and responsibilities required for the various opportunities now and in the future. 
Ms. Akers questioned Southern University being a model. She also questioned if Sodexo staff is working with customers or if they are just a supplier.  
Mr. Sampson replied that they are partnered with an operator that has the skillset, ability, knowledge, upfront financing, and structure to be able to execute this option. Sodexo was the company of choice to pursue this opportunity. Mr. Sampson explained the roles and responsibilities of operators and expressed that these opportunities are legitimate roles and that the operator and Sodexo are very pleased.
Ms. Akers requested a breakdown of the twenty-two facilities.  Mr. Sampson replied that there are four seasonal locations, four over-the-counter facilities, three vending routes and the remainder are micro-markets.  The micro-markets are in partnership with one of the third-party vendors that we utilize on the statewide vending contract. The vending groups are also in partnership with third-party vending groups and the remaining locations are self-operated locations.

Mr. Sampson explained that financial risks are reduced when operators utilize third-party vendors as an assistant to their business. 
Ms. Akers inquired about the range of earnings. Mr. Sampson responded between $10,000.00 and $150,000.00.  Mr. Sampson also commented that it's important that people understand that it is the choice of the operators.  Some operators may be on the lower end of the income scale but have been offered other opportunities. Some operators are receiving Social Security disability and that's an offset of their income. They are doing this job for the opportunity, the ability to have roles and responsibilities in their personal lives. It’s not always about the dollar for operators. BEP encourages our operators to do more, but they set their own comfort level.  Those that earn a higher income are satisfied and those on the lower income scale are also satisfied.  BEP We continuously works hard to position the lower-income operators for greater opportunities.  
Mr. Thal asked if all referrals come from vocational rehabilitation or other resources.  Mr. Sampson replied that referrals do come from VR. He has also received references from Stamford’s NFB President regarding the Bridgeport mental health conception opportunity.  BEP is grateful and thankful for the VR referrals.  BEP is also receiving referrals from interested parties that are lacking the skill set to operate a program.  The goal is to align them with the Chicago Lighthouse online program.  This program consists of a twelve-week and twelve-module program, which provides them with a full perspective of the business enterprise program. 
Vocational Rehabilitation
Mary Burgard reported that the Vocational Rehabilitation department is down four staff - two Transition Counselors, one Bilingual Counselor, and a Rehabilitation Technologist for the Northern part of the state.
VR has been participating in more in-person events over the last few months including meeting with clients and employers. We continue to use a hybrid approach where some meetings remain virtual. 
For October’s National Employment for Individuals with Disabilities Recognition month, VR helped organize a couple of events. One was a Resource Fair that was held in New Britain where over 300 individuals participated. Another Transition Resource Event held in person in the Stamford area drew a good number of families. VR also held a Virtual Event for Blind Americans Equality Day on Oct 15th.   This event was geared toward Transition Students and focused on Orientation and Mobility. Present were BESB Staff, Staff from LEAP VT and Clients discussing their AIRA experience. 

The Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation and the National Council for State Agencies for the Blind National Conferences for VR agencies held an in-person week-long Conference in person in San Antonio in November. The VR Supervisor and VR Counselor Coordinator attended for the week. They also held a pre-Conference virtually and many of the VR Counselors and the State Rehabilitation Council Chair participated in that. 

VR is working on upgrading and expanding our VR Technology Lab. We have purchased some new equipment over the past month, which includes 3 different Braille Displays (Orbit Reader), Mantis Q40, BL X 40 Braille Display. A Reveal i16 portable CCTV. VR also purchased a Merlin Ultra CCTV to be given to the Southeastern Center for the Blind for clients in that area. 

VR continues to work with employers, doing presentations and marketing VR to them. We had two employers come to an all-VR Counselor staff meeting to discuss how we can collaborate with them. One was Direct Employers, a nonprofit member-owned and managed association formed in 2001 by 14 leading Fortune 500 companies searching for a way to reduce recruiting costs while regaining ownership of their recruitment brand. The other was IFB Solutions, a Customer Service Organization offering Customer Service Teleworking positions. 

Ms. Akers inquired about the AIRA project and who is overseeing tracking. Mary responded that they are currently trying to get individuals to sign up. Per policy, we are restricted from purchasing anything that has a data plan, but we are doing our best to market it.  Ms. Burgard turned the conversation over to Ms. St. Amand for updates.  
Ms. St. Amand reported that the AIRA committee meets twice a month and part of the discussion has been about the low number of users. Connecticut has fifty-five individual discrete users, and people are not taking advantage of the program, compared to individuals in different parts of the United States. The main challenge is coming up with the best way to reach the consumers.   One option would be to include the information in the Adult Services intake packet.  Ms. St. Amand stated that the goal is to identify which consumers are best suited to using AIRA.  One option is to use System 7 to identify some of the individuals according to demographic needs.  
COVID-19 Updates and Safety Protocols
Mr. Thal asked if we still advertise and abide by the protocols. Andrew Norton suggested taking this item off the agenda but requested a review of the item.  Mr. Norton reported that there are still COVID issues in our state.  COVID-19 is the 3rd highest killer in the United States with over 100,000.00 deaths per year.  Mr. Norton stated that we don't have too many COVID protocols in place any longer. Mr. Norton also stated that in the event of high transmission rates, we would be ready to notify the public that masks are strongly recommended in our building.  
Commissioner Porter stated that cases are evaluated weekly, and information comes directly from the CDC. In the event of high levels, managers that are in the high-rate areas are notified.
Mr. Norton reported that we are fully equipped with PPE supplies but are not receiving many requests.

Andrew agreed that it should be taken off the agenda.  

Mr. Thal suggested that this item be discussed at our next meeting.  
Budget Update
Director Jenkins reported that she is currently waiting to meet with the fiscal department to discuss the budget.  She also stated that the fiscal department is in the process of training new employees.  
Mr. Norton reported that the Governor will present a new budget to the public in February 2023. Currently, we do not have any deficits and there’s no discussion of layoffs.  

Mr. Norton stated that the finances of the agency are currently in good order.  
Commissioner Porter stated that the budget is stable, and we will receive the governor's budget in February 2023.  More information should be available at the March meeting.   

Legislative Update

Mr. Norton reported that there are no current proposals for consideration.   
Points to the Good and Welfare

No updates.  Mr. Thal wished everyone a safe and healthy holiday and he looks forward to working with you for 2023.  

Adjournment

MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Guzman, to adjourn the meeting. Motion passed unanimously. Chairman Sylvestre adjourned the meeting at 12:24 p.m. 

Next meeting:  March 16, 2023, at 10:00 a.m. 

